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GLOUCESTER CITY COUNCIL MEETING
Tuesday, September 27, 2022 
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Dan Epstein, 53 Perkins Street
Asked if the public could be provided with a report, over a set period of time, detailing how much the City has
received in funding and would stand to lose if the City did not amend the zoning ordinance in order to come
into compliance with the MBTA guidelines by the set date.  

Councilor Gilman explained that the councilors are wearing orange to raise hunger awareness.  She stated that
on September 23, 2022, Mayor Verga issued a proclamation naming this month as Hunger Action Month in
recognition of food costs rising by as much as 40%.  She stated that in 2021 the Open Door connected 8,516
people from 4,176 families to 1.83 million pounds of food.  She added that the Open Door serves 1 in 6 City
residents, as well as other local communities including Rockport, Essex, Ipswich, Manchester, Hamilton-
Wenham, Topsfield, Boxford and Rowley, and stated that a recent Mass Budget report announced that 21% of
the City
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Senator Tarr explained that the above slide shows actions already taken and provided a brief description of
each.  

Senator Tarr outlined additional actions that need to be completed, as noted in the above slide.  He explained
that the new warning striping scheme would take place at all 292 rail crossings throughout the State.  He also
explained that there would be installation of cameras at some point at the Washington Street Crossing.
Representative Ferrante echoed the sentiments of Senator Tarr and emphasized that this issue does require
teamwork to ensure that the train crossing is as safe as possible.  Senator Tarr furthered explained that there
has still been some indication of the tail-ring effect as a result of the backward movement of the outbound train;
he explained that it has been remedied with a shunt change to make the signal detection more accurate and
sensitive which will hopefully prevent the tail-ring effect on the outbound trains.  For the inbound trains, he
explained that the crossing gates will stay down for an additional 30 seconds to help prevent any problems.

Councilor Gilman referenced a letter in the packet that was sent by Steve Poftak, General Manager of the
MBTA, in response to the declaration that the City Council submitted and asked for all councilors, as well as
the public, to read the letter.  She stated that she has also received several calls from Elizabeth Cellucci,
Director of the Oversight Division of the Department of Public Utilities; Director Cellucci explained that
members of the DPU were also onsite last week testing the gates.  She said she will share the report of that
onsite testing when it is received.  Councilor Gilman explained that on the September 21, 2022, collaborative
Zoom call there were three incidents reported from the prior week; two of the incidents were logged as residents
had called the 800 number, which helped the MBTA/Keolis understand the issues.  She explained that the third
situation was not called in, but it was noted from their black box that there was a 40-second delay.  Councilor
Gilman emphasized the importance of this data and also emphasized the importance of calling the MBTA at the
emergency 800 number provided on the crossing signage with any issues.  She shared the phone number:  1-
800-449-6393.  Senator Tarr explained that each sign will have a unique identifier for each crossing.

Senator Tarr stated that all grade crossings should be approached with caution to ensure that you are the
correct distance from the grade crossing when the gates go down.  He also stated that a train is not allowed to
proceed through the crossing if the gates are not operating properly.  
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Councilor Worthley added that residents should not try to manually lift the gate.  Councilor Worthley asked
if there would be any future reduction to the duration of time the gate arms are down for inbound trains.
Senator Tarr stated that the MBTA continues to analyze the balance between safety and traffic flow and that
they are exploring options.   He asked that all councilors submit questions or concerns to Councilor Gilman for
discussion during the calls with the MBTA officials.

2. Director of Information Services Ryan Knowles re: Hybrid meetings update and City Council
discussion

Summary   of   Discussion:  The CAO, Jill Cahill, stated that at the administrative level a decision was made to
separate expectations for permitting or regulatory boards, such as the City Council, Planning Board, ZBA,
ConCom, Board of Health, Licensing Board 
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Mr. Knowles pointed out the Sawyer Free Library is not an available meeting space due to the upcoming
renovations.  He also pointed out that the use of the Rose Baker Senior Center is forthcoming with three spaces
available in that location.  

Mr. Knowles stated that the meeting spaces can be booked using the Google Calendar.

Mr. Knowles provided an update on the Kyrouz Auditorium as noted above.  He explained that he and his team
have determined that meaningful improvements can be made to the existing wiring within City Hall.   He stated
that the project is in the schematic design stage and that he and his team are currently making decisions on
where the wiring drops will be in each room, as well as what are the most effective routes for wiring that can be
used.  
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Mr. Knowles explained that the Council Chambers on the first floor is included in the improvements and will
be outfitted as a smaller meeting space for subcommittees.  

Mr. Knowles stated that this space currently has an integrated meeting camera/audio/display setup.  He stated
that this room is currently available for use.

Mr. Knowles stated that the Sawyer Free Library will be loaning their A/V equipment to the Rose Baker Senior
Center (RBSC) and that the RBSC will have three meeting spaces.  He emphasized that the installation of the
A/V equipment is dependent on the roof work.  
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Mr. Knowles stated that the Administration has initiated a discussion with 1623 Studios to discuss formalizing
expectations regarding public meetings.  

Questions from Councilors
Q1. (Gross):  Asked what the CAO envisioned for the regulatory subcommittees.
A1. (CAO):  Stated that she needed to take a deeper dive into what those currently are.  For the City Council
Standing Committees, she stated that she spoke to the Council President and that the use of the Harbormaster
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development, as well as grants.  She asked, on behalf of Mayor Verga, that the City Council support the
appointment of Mr. Fields.

Mr. Fields stated that he served as the Director of Planning and Economic Development in Danvers.  Prior to
working in Danvers, he stated he worked for the Town of Lexington, as well as Bedford and Arlington.
Councilor Worthley welcomed Mr. Fields and stated that he was looking forward to working with him.

Community Development Director David Fields

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION:  On a motion by Councilor O
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�” MAYOR�¶S REPORT
1. New Appointment

  Licensing Board Ted Costa (fulfilling unexpired term) TTE 5/31/26 (Refer O&A)
2. Memorandum from Veterans Services Director requesting acceptance of donations in the amount of $3,750             (Refer B&F)
3. Memorandum from General Counsel requesting acceptance of two gifts to the City of Gloucester (Refer B&F)
4. Memorandum from Elder Services Director and #2023-SBT-4 in the amount of $20,000 (Refer B&F)
5. Memorandum from CFO requesting loan authorization in the amount of $2.15 million dollars for IT infrastructure (Refer B&F)
6. Memorandum from CFO requesting loan authorization in the amount of $29 million dollars for the Sawyer Free Library

  addition and renovation project (Refer B&F)
7. Mayor
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Council accept, under MGL c. 44, 
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Total:   $ 3,665.00.

3. Memorandum from Fire Chief requesting acceptance of FEMA
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and fire alarm systems for three outskirt stations with a 10% local match requirements for the a FY2021
Assistance to Firefighters Grant.

�xOrdinances & Administration 
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Councilor Gross wished to make clear that the increase in the loan order corresponds with the amount of
money received from FEMA and is simply an acceptance of the FEMA money and not an increase of
borrowing.  Councilor Nolan explained that the language contained within the loan order does not change
when additional funding is accepted, which is why it still reads 
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That the City of Gloucester appropriates One Million Five Hundred Forty-one Thousand three hundred
and Fifty Dollars ($1,541,350) to pay costs of the demolition of the existing and reconstruction of a new
Magnolia Pier, including costs incidental or related thereto. To meet this appropriation the Treasurer,
with the approval of the Mayor is authorized to borrow said amount under and pursuant to M.G.L.
Chapter 44, Section 7, or pursuant to any other enabling authority.  The Mayor and any other
appropriate official of the city are authorized to apply for, accept and expend any grants or gifts that
may be available to the City to pay costs of the projects.   Any premium received by the City upon the
sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any such premium applied to the payment of the
costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved by this vote in
accordance with Chapter 44, Section 20 of the General Laws, thereby reducing the amount authorized to
be borrowed to pay such costs by a like amount.

Further Ordered:  That the Treasurer is authorized to file an application with the Municipal Finance
Oversight Board to qualify under Chapter 44A of the General Laws any or all of the bonds authorized by
this order and to provide such information and execute such documents as the Municipal Finance
Oversight Board may require for these purposes.

2.  PH2022-025: Loan Order 2022-005: Loan Authorization request in the amount of $4,000,000 for water
and sewer infrastructure work along Mt. Pleasant Avenue and connecting roads        

The Public Hearing was opened at 8:34 p.m.

Those speaking in favor:  The CFO, John Dunn, explained that $3.25 million of this loan order will be used
to redo water lines and $0.75 million for sewer lines along Mt. Pleasant Avenue which, he stated, are some of
the oldest water and sewer lines in the City.  He stated National Grid will also be redoing some gas lines in the
same trenches and then the sidewalks and roadway will be paved.  The CAO added that the work should be
done by the spring of 2023.

Those speaking in opposition:  None.

Written communications:   The Assistant City Clerk stated that there were no written communications.

Questions from Councilors:
Q1. (O
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received by the City upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by this vote, less any such premium applied
to the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to the payment of costs approved
by this vote in accordance with Chapter 44, Section 20 of the General Laws, thereby reducing the amount
authorized to be borrowed to pay such costs by a like amount.

Further Ordered:  That the Treasurer is authorized to file an application with the Municipal Finance Oversight
Board to qualify under Chapter 44A of the General Laws any or all of the bonds authorized by this order and to
provide such information and execute such documents as the Municipal Finance Oversight Board may require
for these purposes.

Summary   of   Discussion:  Councilor Memhard stated that this is an important project for the residents of East
Gloucester.  He stated that the work actually started approximately three weeks ago and that temporary above-
ground water service has already been installed.  Councilor Grow added that, on behalf of the residents of East
Gloucester, he is grateful to the Administration and the DPW for initiating this project.  Councilor Nolan
pointed out that there would be additional fire hydrants installed due to this project.  

MOTION: On a motion by Councilor Memhard, seconded by Councilor Worthley, the City Council
voted by ROLL CALL 9 in favor, 0 opposed, to approve the loan order as follows:

Ordered:  That the City of Gloucester appropriates Four Million Dollars ($4,000,000) to pay costs related
to water and sewer infrastructure work along Mt. Pleasant Avenue and connecting roads including costs
incidental or related thereto. To meet this appropriation the Treasurer, with the approval of the Mayor is
authorized to borrow said amount under and pursuant to M.G.L. Chapter 44, Section 7 or Section 8, or
pursuant to any other enabling authority.  The Mayor and any other appropriate official of the city are
authorized to apply for, accept and expend any grants or gifts that may be available to the City to pay
costs of the projects.   Any premium received by the City upon the sale of any bonds or notes approved by
this vote, less any such premium applied to the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes,
may be applied to the payment of costs approved by this vote in accordance with Chapter 44, Section 20
of the General Laws, thereby reducing the amount authorized to be borrowed to pay such costs by a like
amount.

Further Ordered:  That the Treasurer is authorized to file an application with the Municipal Finance
Oversight Board to qualify under Chapter 44A of the General Laws any or all of the bonds authorized by
this order and to provide such information and execute such documents as the Municipal Finance
Oversight Board may require for these purposes.

FOR COUNCIL VOTE:
1. Memorandum from City Clerk requesting City Council vote to reduce in-person early voting hours by

50% for the first week of early voting (10/24/22 �± 10/28/22) for the November 8, 2022 State Election in
�D�F�F�R�U�G�D�Q�F�H���Z�L�W�K���F�����������R�I���W�K�H���$�F�W�V���R�I���������������†�����%�����V�X�E�V�H�F�W�L�R�Q���������E�����������L�L��

Summary   of   Discussion:  The Assistant City Clerk, Grace Poirier, stated that there would be two weeks of
in-person early voting required leading up to the State Election.  For week one, she explained that the State is
allowing municipalities to vote to reduce the early voting hours by 50% and that during the second week of
early voting municipalities are required to be open full business hours for early voting.  She explained that the
turnout for early voting in person for the Primary Election was small with the following voters:  for six hours on
Saturday 
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were mailed, which included processing the applications, data entry and prepping each ballot for mailing.  Once
the cast ballot is received back, she explained that each ballot needs to be checked in, signatures verified, as
well as alphabetizing all the ballots before placing them into the vault in order for them to be distributed to the
polls on Election Day.  She stated that it would be advantageous for the City Clerk
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Counsel who confirmed that the MOU has yet to be completed.  Councilor Nolan added that the property is
called a junkyard as the City does not have a classification for a transfer station and explained that the facility
accepts clean building materials only and not household rubbish.  Councilor Nolan also confirmed that the
signage regarding covered loads has been created and that the sign will be installed before they open.  

MOTION:  On a motion by Councilor Grow, seconded by Councilor Worthley, the City Council voted by
ROLL CALL 9 in favor, 0 opposed, to Adopt Decision for Special Council Permit SCP2022-004:  Kondelin
Road #24, Map 197, Lot 13, GZO Sec. 2.3.5(1) 
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and is a starting point for the Council to work on this matter.  He added that as President of the City
Council,Councilor Gilman could form an ad-hoc committee at any given time to investigate or to look at
things.  He also stated that in fairness to the public the best platform for this matter may possibly be at P&D as
it is total transparency via live Zoom meetings that are recorded.  Councilor Memhard stated that if the Chair
and Vice Chair of P&D are advocating for referral to take ownership of leading a review and study of this
matter then he will support it, as it will only strengthen the City Council.  He added that he looks forward to
attending the P&D meetings on this matter and reminded the public that questions can be submitted at any time
to the Chair and Vice Chair of P&D.  

Councilor Gross questioned the purpose of the referral as he views the Council
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�x Councilor O




